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1971-1 ORDINANCE – An Ordinance relating to the lifesaving 
and water safety programs in Nassau County, 
authorizing County expenditures and providing for the 
administration of the programs. 4-13-71 

 
1971-2 ORDINANCE – An ordinance to amend Chapter 67-1746, 

Laws of Florida, Special Acts of 1967 by the addition 
of Section 2-A to provide for the method of payment of 
funds appropriated to municipals and volunteer fire 
departments.  4-13-71  

 
1971-3 ORDINANCE – An ordinance relating to expenditures on 

behalf of Volunteer Fire Departments within Nassau 
County; repealing Chapter 65-676 Acts of 1965, and 
Chapter 61-2526 Acts of 1961. 4-13-71 

 
1971-4 ORDINANCE – An ordinance to help prevent erosion along 

the Atlantic Ocean, to protect children, and to 
restrict the use of motor vehicles in the dunes 
bordering the Atlantic Ocean. 4-13-71 

 
1971-5 ORDINANCE – An ordinance relating to payment of 

expenses of County Officers of Nassau County. 4-13-71 
 (RESCINDED BY ORDINANCE 2005-13 3-28-05) 
 
1971-6 ORDINANCE – An ordinance to amend Chapter 19,993, Laws 

of Florida, Special Acts of 1939, by reducing the size 
of the bar measurement of seining and gill nets, 
pockets nets, or any other kinds of nets, and 
regulating the length of such nets and prohibiting the 
leaving of refuse on the beaches. 5-24-71 (RESCINDED BY 
ORDINANCE 2005-14 3-28-05) 

 
1971-7 ORDINANCE – An ordinance providing for the appointment 

of pilot commissioners in Nassau County; and providing 
certain duties for such pilot commissioners. 6-8-71 
(RESCINDED BY ORDINANCE 2005-12 3-28-05) 

 
1971-8 ORDINANCE – An ordinance to repeal Chapter 61-1105, 

Laws of Florida, Acts of 1961, authorizing County 
Commissioners to pay supplemental compensation to 
Secretary of the County Judge’s Court of Nassau 
County. 6-8-71 

 
1971-9 ORDINANCE – An ordinance to amend Chapter 13134, Laws 

of Florida, Acts of 1927, authorizing the County 
Commission to employ a County Attorney to prosecute 
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misdemeanor cases before the County Judge’s Court of 
said Nassau County, and providing for his 
compensation. 6-8-71 

 
1971-10 ORDINANCE – An ordinance relating to the taking, 

possession or sale of sea turtles or sea turtle eggs 
upon the shores of Nassau County; and providing a 
penalty for violations. 6-8-71 

 
1971-11 ORDINANCE – An ordinance to amend Chapter 61-2530, 

Section 1 and 3, Laws of Florida, Special Acts of 1961 
relating to the Hyacinth Control Board of Nassau 
County. 6-8-71 (RESCINDED BY ORDINANCE 2005-15 3-28-05) 

 
1971-12 ORDINANCE – An ordinance relating to the establishment 

of branch offices by the County Tax Assessor and the 
County Tax Collector of Nassau County. 6-8-71 

 
1971-13 ORDINANCE – An ordinance relating to Nassau County; 

establishing opening and closing hours for bottle 
clubs; providing definitions; providing penalties; 
providing an effective date. 6-13-71 

 
1971-14 ORDINANCE – An ordinance to amend Chapter 67-1746, 

Laws of Florida, Special Acts of 1967, and to amend 
Ordinance 71-2 adopted by the Board of County 
Commissioners of Nassau County, Florida, on 4-13-71, 
by amending the amount to be included in its annual 
budget for payment of funds appropriated to municipal 
and volunteer fire departments. 7-13-71 

 
1971-15 ORDINANCE – An ordinance relating to all County 

maintained public road rights-of-way in Nassau County, 
Florida, outside of municipalities, requiring permits 
to disturb or excavate any County maintained public 
road or right-of-way; establishing a procedure for 
issuance of permits; authorizing the removal of 
obstructions, and providing penalties; providing an 
effective date. 9-16-71 

 
1971-16 ORDINANCE – An ordinance amending Sections 1 and 3 of 

Chapter 61-2532, Laws of Florida, Special Acts of 
1961, so as to change the restriction on licenses for 
the sale of intoxicating beverages for consumption on-
premises, and removing the license restriction as to 
sale or consumption off-premises; and further amending 
Section 3 by adding the words “Vending Intoxicating 
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Beverages Both for Sale for Consumption on or off 
Premises,” after the word “Business” on line 5 of said 
Section 3, and providing that this ordinance shall not 
prevent or prohibit renewal of any licenses previously 
issued, and adopting Sections 2, 4, 5 & 6 of said act. 
11-15-71. 

 
1971-13 ORDINANCE – An ordinance relating to Nassau County; 

establishing opening and closing hours for bottle 
clubs; providing definitions; providing penalties; 
providing an effective date. 6-13-71 

 
1972-1 ORDINANCE – An ordinance levying Occupational License 

taxes in Nassau County, Florida, at the same rate 
provided by Chapter 205, Florida Statutes in effect 
for the year beginning October 1, 1971, and providing 
an effective date. 7-11-72 

 
1972-2 thru 1972-16 Missing 
 
1972-17 ORDINANCE – An ordinance levying Occupational License 

Taxes in Nassau County, Florida, at the same rate 
provided by Chapter 205, Florida Statutes in effect 
for the year beginning October 1, 1971, and providing 
an effective date (see 72-1-duplicate)7-11-72 
(Rescinded by Ordinance 2008-05 4-28-08) 

 
1972-18 ORDINANCE – (Not adopted) An ordinance establishing 

use zoning for commercial use, for highway oriented 
business services at specified locations in Nassau 
County, including an area at the interchange of 
Federal Highway I-95, where the same intersects with 
SR200 (A1A), and at a second location where I-95 
intersects with US 17 describing the perimeters of 
each location and establishing an effective date. (Not 
adopted) 

 
1972-19 ORDINANCE – An ordinance to amend Chapter 19,993, Laws 

of Florida, Special Acts of 1939, by reducing the size 
of the bar measurement of seining and gill nets, 
pocket nets or other kinds of nets, and regulating the 
length of such nets, and prohibiting the leaving of 
refuse on the beaches, and amending ordinance No 71-6 
of May 24, 1971. 12-12-72 

 
  
1973-1 ORDINANCE – An ordinance to amend Section 9-1, 

ordinance of Nassau County, authorizing the County 
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Commission to raise the $33,000.00 Budget Limit to 
$50,000.00 for aiding and assisting Volunteer Fire 
Department and reimbursing municipalities in Nassau 
County for fire calls made by municipal fire 
departments outside their municipalities, and 
providing an effective date. (previously numbered 
Ordinance 73-20) 3-27-73 

 
1973-2 ORDINANCE – An ordinance to amend Chapter 19,993, Laws 

of Florida, Special Acts of 1939, by reducing the size 
of the bar measurement or seining and gill nets, 
pocket nets or other kinds of nets, and regulating the 
length of such nets, and prohibiting the leaving of 
refuse on the beaches, and amending Ordinance 71-6 of 
May 24, 1071 (previously numbered Ordinance 72-19) 4-
18-73 

 
1973-3 thru 1973-19 Missing 
 
1973-20 ORDINANCE - An ordinance to amend Section 9-1, 

ordinance of Nassau County, authorizing the County 
Commission to raise the $33,000.00 Budget Limit to 
$50,000.00 for aiding and assisting Volunteer Fire 
Department and reimbursing municipalities in Nassau 
County for fire calls made by municipal fire 
departments outside their municipalities, and 
providing an effective date. (previously numbered 
Ordinance 73-1) 3-27-73 

 
1973-21 Missing 
 
1973-22 ORDINANCE - An ordinance establishing minimum 

standards governing the construction, alteration, 
repair, equipment, use and occupancy, location, 
maintenance, removal and demolition of every building 
or structure or any appurtenances connected or 
attached to such building or structure; but adopting 
the South Standard Building code, more particularly 
the 1969 Edition; establishing organization for 
enforcement and fixing penalties for violations; 
providing an effective date. 10-1-73 (Rescinded 2-23-
09 Ordinance 2009-04) 

 
 
1973-23 ORDINANCE - An ordinance establishing minimum 

standards government the electric conductors and 
equipment installed within or on public and private 
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buildings and other premises, including yards, 
carnival and parking lots, and industrial substations; 
also the conductors that connect the installations to 
a supply of electricity, and other outside conductors 
adjacent to the premises; also mobile homes and 
recreational vehicles; by adopting the National 
Electrical Code, more particularly the 1971 Edition; 
providing for extension of those standards on file 
with the Public Service Commission to apply to certain 
companies who have them on file with said commission 
to be applied to those certain companies in lieu of 
these standards when those standards on file are more 
strict in their requirement; providing an effective 
date.   7-31-73  (Rescinded 2-23-09 Ordinance 2009-04) 

 
 
1973-24 ORDINANCE - An ordinance establishing minimum 

standards governing plumbing installation, including 
alterations, repairs, replacement, equipment, 
appliances, fixtures, fittings and/pr appurtenances 
thereto, and/or when connected to the water or 
sewerage system; by adopting the Southern Standard 
Plumbing Code, more particularly the 1971 Edition; 
establishing organization for enforcement and fixing 
penalties for violations; providing an effective date. 
6-26-73 

 
1973-25 ORDINANCE - An ordinance amending Section 4-1(a) of 

the Code of Laws and Ordinances providing for the 
removal of the restriction of one license for each 
five hundred (500) persons and inserting the 
restriction that the place of business of the vendor 
must have a worth of Fifty Thousand Dollars 
($50,000.00), seating capacity must be for a minimum 
of seventy-five (75) patrons and the sales of 
alcoholic beverages in the place of business shall not 
exceed thirty percent (30%) of gross sales of food and 
beverages combined; providing an effective date. 6-26-
73 

 
1973-26 ORDINANCE – An ordinance regulating the installation, 

alteration and maintenance of all piping extending 
from the point of delivery of gas for use as a fuel 
and designed to convey or carry the same to gas 
appliances, and regulating the installation and 
maintenance of appliances designed to utilize such gas 
as fuel, within the corporate limits of the County of 
Nassau, Florida; providing for the inspection of said 
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piping and certain appliances; providing for the 
issuance of permits for the installation of said 
piping and certain appliances and the collection of 
inspection fees therefore; providing for the licensing 
of persons engaging in the business of installing, 
repairing or maintaining said piping or certain 
appliances; providing penalties for the violation of 
this ordinance, and repealing all conflicting 
ordinances; providing an effective date. 7-31-73 
(Rescinded 2-23-09 Ordinance 2009-04) 

 
1973-27 ORDINANCE - An ordinance changing the bid limit from 

$1,000 to $2,000 without advertising. 10-23-73 
 
1973-28 ORDINANCE - An ordinance relating to exceptional 

hardship allocation of home heating fuels; designating 
a County Fuel Allocation Official and prescribing his 
duties with respect to household consumers and 
wholesale dealers; requiring wholesale dealers to make 
deliveries and requiring accurate records to be 
maintain; providing an effective date; and providing 
further that order for deliveries shall not be issued 
after 3-31-74. 12-11-73 (RESCINDED BY ORDINANCE 2005-11 3-28-05) 

 
Ordinances automatically continued to next ordinance number for 
next year during that time.  
 
1974-29 ORDINANCE - An ordinance entitled an act dealing with 

the maximum speed limit on that certain road in Nassau 
County known as the Amelia Island Parkway. (35 MPH) 3-
26-74 

 
1974-30 ORDINANCE – An ordinance prohibiting scavenging, 

carrying away or burning of trash or other solid 
wastes in those areas designated as County Land Fill 
or Dump Areas in Nassau County, Florida. 3-26-74 

 
1974-31 Missing 
 
1974-32 ORDINANCE – An ordinance establishing maximum speed 

limits of 15 miles per hour upon public ocean beaches 
not within incorporated municipalities in Nassau 
County, Florida. 5-14-74 

 
1974-33 ORDINANCE – ZONING ORDINANCE - An ordinance enacting 

and establishing a Comprehensive Zoning Code to be 
known and cited as the Nassau County Zoning Ordinance 
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(lengthy description) 10-8-74 
 
1974-34 ORDINANCE – An ordinance regulating and licensing the 

keeping of dogs, providing for the taking up and 
impoundment of dogs and other animals, Quarantining 
and destruction of dogs in certain cases and making 
violations a misdemeanor punishable by find not 
exceeding $250.00 and establishing an Animal Control 
authority to enforce provision of this ordinance. 12-
10-74 (Repealed by Ordinance 04-58 11-13-04) 

 
1974-35 ORDINANCE – An ordinance entitled an act setting forth 

requirements for permits, foundations and anchorage of 
mobile homes; setting forth authority and duties of 
the Nassau County Building Inspector and establishing 
a penalty of misdemeanor in the third degree under 
Chapter 775, Florida Statutes. 1-3-75 

 
1974-36 Missing 
 
1975-37 ORDINANCE – An ordinance entitled an act regulating to 

outdoor musical entertainment; defining festival 
requiring a festival permit; providing for: method of 
application, issuance of a permit, conduct of 
festivals regulated, suspension and revocation of 
permits, penalties, and exemption. 4-8-75  

 
1975-38 ORDINANCE – An ordinance prohibiting the dumping of 

brush, logs or products of land clearing in those 
areas designated as County land fill or dump areas in 
Nassau County, Florida by commercial haulers. 5-27-75 

 
1975-39 Missing 
  
1975-40 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-33 Rezoning from 

Residential Mixed to Commercial Intensive owned by 
Ruby Pipkin. 10-8-75 

 
1975-41 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-33 Rezoning from 

Open Rural (OR) to Residential General-2 (RG-2) owned 
by Richard O. Hance. 10-8-75 

 
1975-42 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-33 Rezoning from 

Open Rural (OR) to Commercial Intensive (CI) owned by 
John R. Boockholdt, Jr. 10-8-75 

 
1975-43 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-33 Rezoning from 
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Residential Mixed to Commercial Intensive (CI) owned 
by May Ellen Cook. 10-8-75 

 
1975-44 ORDINANCE – Ordinance amending Ordinance 74-33 adding 

Section XI – An ordinance setting the distances of 
buildings which would be in the business of vending or 
selling intoxicating beverages, one thousand (1,000) 
feet from churches and schools. 9-30-75 

 
1975-45 ORDINANCE – An ordinance amending Section 3(a) of 

Ordinance 74-34 providing that the application for and 
purchase of licenses and the payment of fees shall be 
from those areas as designated by the Animal Control 
authority. 10-14-75 

 
1975-46 ORDINANCE – An ordinance granting a franchise to the 

Fernandina Cable Television Company, its successors 
and assigns, to operate and maintain a community 
antenna television system in the County; setting forth 
conditions accompanying the grant of franchise; 
providing for County regulation and the use of the 
community antenna television system; and prescribing 
penalties for violation of the franchise provision; 
providing an effective date. (no date) 

 
1975-47 ORDINANCE – An ordinance amending Article V, Section 

8.1 of Ordinance 74-33 providing commercial 
neighborhood (CN) permitted uses and structures, 
subsection 8.1(b) allowing gasoline dispensing 
stations in this district defining gasoline dispensing 
stations; providing an effective date. 11-12-75 

 
1975-48 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-33 Rezoning and 

reclassification from Open Rural (OR) to Commercial 
Intensive (CI) owned by James S. Stevens 10-8-75 

 
1975-49 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-33 Rezoning and 

reclassification from Open Rural (OR) to Commercial 
Highway Tourist (CHT) owned by Richard I. Hance 10-8-
75 

 
1975-50 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-33 Rezoning and 

reclassification from Open Rural (OR) to Commercial 
Intensive (CI) owned by Ronald A. and Leona M. Hoose. 
10-8-75 

 
1975-51 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-33 Rezoning and 
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reclassification from Open Rural (OR) to Commercial 
Neighborhood (CN) owned by Pirates Seafood, Inc. 10-8-
75 

 
1975-52 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-33 Rezoning and 

reclassification from Open Rural (OR) to Commercial 
Intensive (CI) owned by Earl L. and Rose Landrum. 10-
8-75 

 
1975-53 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-33 Rezoning and 

reclassification from Open Rural (OR) to Residential 
Single Family (RS-2) owned by Trusty-Hulslander 
Development Corporation. 10-8-75 

 
1975-54 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-33 Rezoning and 

reclassification from Open Rural (OR) to Residential 
Single Family (RS-2) owned by ITT Rayonier, Inc. 10-8-
75 

 
1975-55 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-33 Rezoning and 

reclassification from Open Rural (OR) to Commercial 
Intensive (CI) owned Robert W. Johnson 10-8-75 

 
1975-56 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-33 Rezoning and 

reclassification from Open Rural (OR) to Commercial 
Intensive (CI) owned by Emeral J. Morris 10-8-75 

 
1975-57 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-33 Rezoning and 

reclassification from Open Rural (OR) to Industrial 
Heavy (IH) owned by St. Regis Paper Company. 10-8-75 

 
1975-58 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-33 Rezoning and 

reclassification from Open Rural (OR) to Residential 
Mobile Home (RMH) owned by David Mitchell. 10-8-75 

 
1975-59 ORDINANCE – An ordinance establishing a municipal 

service taxing unit for all of the unincorporated area 
of Commissioner District 3 of Nassau County within 
which will be provided fire protection; fire 
protection service: said fire protection service to be 
provided by funds derived from taxes within said unit; 
providing for the levying and collection of taxes and 
the governing of said units and providing for an 
effective date.  12-30-75 

 
1975-60 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-33 Rezoning and 

reclassification from Open Rural (OR) to Commercial 
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Neighborhood (CN) owned by Melvin and Betty Potts. 10-
8-75 

 
1975-61 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-33 Rezoning and 

reclassification from Open Rural (OR) to Commercial 
Intensive (CI) owned by Martin E. Key. 10-8-75 

 
1975-62 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-33 Rezoning and 

reclassification from Open Rural (OR) to Commercial 
Intensive (CI) owned by D. H. Petree. 10-8-75 

 
 
1976-5 ORDINANCE – An ordinance amending Ordinance 74-34 

regulating and licensing the keeping of dogs; 
providing for the taking up and impoundment of dogs 
and other animals, quarantining and destruction of 
dogs in certain cases and making violations a 
misdemeanor punishable by fine not exceeding $250.00 
and establishing an Animal Control Authority to 
enforce provisions of this ordinance. 5-13-76 
(Repealed by Ordinance 2004-59 11-13-04) 

 
1976-6 ORDINANCE – An Ordinance expressing intention to 

cooperate with the Jacksonville Area Planning Board in 
the utilization of the 701 Funds Federal Program. 6-
25-76 

 
1976-7 ORDINANCE – An Ordinance entitled an act enabling 

Nassau County to contribute certain funds to nonprofit 
organizations who perform government functions for the 
citizens of Nassau County, namely the Big Brothers of 
Nassau County, The Nassau County Council on Aging, 
Inc.; Hands and Hearts Association for Retarded 
Citizens, Nassau County, Inc.; Nassau County Council 
on Alcoholism and Drug Abuse, Inc.; Northeast Florida 
Fair Association, Inc.; and Northeast Florida District 
Mental Health Board, Inc. 7-13-76 

 
1976-8 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-33 Rezoning and 

reclassification from Open Rural (OR) to Commercial 
Highway Tourist (CHT) owned by More Petroleum Company. 
6-11-76 

 
1976-9 ORDINANCE – Amendment to Ordinance 74-35, an ordinance 

entitled an act setting forth requirements for 
permits, foundations and anchorage of mobile homes; 
setting forth authority and duties of the Nassau 
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County Building Inspector and establishing a penalty 
of misdemeanor in the third degree under Chapter 775, 
Florida Statutes; and setting forth minimum 
requirements for overhead mobile home electric service 
poles. 8-10-76 

 
1976-10 ORDINANCE – An ordinance entitled an act prohibiting 

littering on all County rights-of-ways, all beaches 
and recreational areas of Nassau County. Prohibiting 
camping on County right-of-ways or on any public beach 
access or in any restricted area in the unincorporated 
areas of Nassau County; prohibiting the use of glass 
containers on the beaches and in all recreational 
areas in the unincorporated areas: requiring the 
control of horses; prohibiting vehicular excessive 
speed and careless and reckless vehicle operation; 
providing an effective date. 8-12-76 

 
1976-63 EMERGENCY ORDINANCE – an ordinance entitled an act 

prohibiting littering and overnight camping on all 
county rights of way, all beaches and recreation areas 
unless otherwise specified in the unincorporated 
areas; prohibiting the use of glass containers for 
beverage consumption on the beaches and all recreation 
areas in the unincorporated areas; specifying that 
dogs on County beaches must be on leash; providing for 
definitions; providing for fines; providing an 
effective date. 4-27-76 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


